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Quw’utsun Syuw’entst Lelum’


 5744 Allenby Road Duncan, BC V9L 5J1


Telephone (250) 715-1022 Fax (250) 715-1023


Ref#: EDU/SD79/Koksilah

April 2nd, 2008

Cowichan Valley School District #79

School Board Office 2557 Beverly Street 

Duncan, BC V9L 2X3

Attention: All School Board Trustees


      Mr. Daniel Boudreault, Superintendent of Schools

Dear School Board Trustees and Mr. Boudreault,
I am writing to you in my capacity as Quw’utsun Syuw’entst Lelum’ Administrator to appeal to you to work with Cowichan Tribes to keep Koksilah Elementary School open. Currently the public education system is not providing the basis of success for Aboriginal students. With a provincial Aboriginal student graduation rate of 50%, the graduation rate in the Cowichan Valley School District (CVSD) is currently less than 40%. These rates, terrible that they are, actually understate the depth of current challenges as most of our graduating students exit the system with leaving certificates, which does not allow entry into higher education programs.

Cowichan Tribes students make up more than half of the 1,312 Aboriginal students in the CVSD. With an increasingly young and expanding population, I believe that the school district needs to work with Cowichan Tribes and our family communities to develop a long-term plan and strategies to ensure success for all of our students.

The recommendation to close Koksilah School for the second year in a row is a clear sign that the CVSD has no plan for our students’ success through the Aboriginal Education department. The argument for closure is based on a claim of declining enrolment. Yet Koksilah’s student numbers have grown by 20 since last year and the community population is expanding. In 2007, there were 720 Cowichan children 0-5 years of age. 

Past efforts at addressing the inequalities in the public education system in the Cowichan Valley have yet to yield significant results. Student scores in Foundational Skills Assessments are not appropriate measures of our children’s development, yet continue to be the main marker of success used by the district. The agreement made in 2005 to hire Aboriginal teachers in the district has yet to be realised. Other provisions of our Local Education Agreement, including annual reviews by the district, also remain unfulfilled.
The claim of district administration that the closure of Koksilah School is what is best for our families and children is a clear continuation of an outmoded colonial relationship. This conclusion has been drawn over the community’s repeated objections and is not based on a credible knowledge of the circumstances facing our Hwulmuhw people. Aggravating this is the fact that the case for closure has not been accompanied by any educational plan for Aboriginal Education or Hwulmuhw students’ success.
There are many opportunities for the district to work together with Cowichan Tribes in developing a long term plan for student success. This should include building upon the successful model at Koksilah School to create a broader cultural education approach. The cultural education approach proposes a perspective that is:

1) Integrative of Hul’q’umi’num language and Hwulmuhw culture as essential to the learning process;

2) Holistic in addressing all aspects of student development; 

3) Experiential, by developing links between classroom learning and student experience; 

4) Transformative, by encouraging critical thinking beyond rote memory with students creating knowledge and developing a sense of purpose in learning. 

The announcement of a new school in Prince George to counter Aboriginal student alienation from education is a promising development. Why is the CVSD planning to move backwards by closing the only existing public school in the Valley that already offers this integrated approach to Aboriginal Education? 

The road ahead must include building a new relationship based on an equal partnership between the school district and communities, to share decision-making power. It is significant to note that, at the district’s Public Forum on closure held at Quamichan School on Feb. 26th that not a single speaker spoke in favour of school closure. Together we need to put pressure on the province to provide a share of the huge budget surplus to make sure that Hwulmuhw peoples in BC are no longer denied the educational opportunities that meet their needs and aspirations. Our goal is to see Koksilah Elementary School grow to be a serious model of success for Aboriginal Education in BC. The future of our communities depends on it. 
Despite all the errors that have been made, it is not too late for the School Board to do the right thing and support the model of Aboriginal students’ success at Koksilah Elementary. I urge that you carefully consider the community voices that have supported small schools and that you embark upon a new process of community partnership towards the goal of a long-term plan for Aboriginal Education. 

Sincerely yours,

Gabe Haythornthwaite, Administrator

